

125 **YEARS**



STUDY PROTOCOL

Methods of Assessing Perinatal Anxiety: The Acceptability, Effectiveness and Feasibility of Different Approaches

Short Title	Methods of Assessing Perinatal Anxiety
Acronym	МАР
Version number	Version 1.0, 17 April 2019
Funder	NIHR Health Services Delivery and Research
Funders Reference	17/105/16
Sponsors Number	To be confirmed
IRAS Number	Work Package 2 only: to be confirmed
Chief Investigator	Dr Susan Ayers
Host Institution	School of Health Sciences, City, University of London
Start date	1st June 2019
Project duration	42 months

SIGNATURE PAGE

The undersigned confirm that the following protocol has been agreed and accepted and that the Chief Investigator agrees to conduct the study in compliance with the approved protocol and will adhere to the principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki, the Sponsor's SOPs, and other regulatory requirement.

I agree to ensure that the confidential information contained in this document will not be used for any other purpose other than the evaluation or conduct of the investigation without the prior written consent of the Sponsor

I also confirm that I will make the findings of the study publicly available through publication or other dissemination tools without any unnecessary delay and that an honest accurate and transparent account of the study will be given; and that any discrepancies from the study as planned in this protocol will be explained.

For and on behalf of the Study Sponsor:											
Christopher Hull	Associate Dean for Research	Date: 30 April 2019	Chis Huy								
Chief Investigator											
Susan Ayers	Chief Investigator	Date: 30 April 2019	Susar Ayers								

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Signature page	2
Table of contents	3
Key study contacts	4
Scientific abstract	6
Plain English summary	7
Key words	8
Amendment history	8
Funding and support in kind	8
Role of study sponsor and funder	9
Roles and responsibilities of study management committees/groups & individuals	9
Glossary of abbreviations	11
Study protocol	13
WP 1: Acceptability of assessment measures	18
WP 2: Identifying the most effective assessment measures	20
Progression from WP2 to WP3	25
WP3: Implementation case studies	25
Ethical and regulatory compliance	27
Patient and public involvement (PPI)	28
Dissemination and implementation	29
Research timetable	30
References	32
Appendix 1: Overview of the research programme	37

KEY STUDY CONTACTS

Chief Investigator	Susan Ayers	Centre for Maternal and Child Health Research, School of Health Sciences, City, University of London, Northampton Square, London, EC1V 0HB. Telephone: 0207 040 5834 Email: <u>Susan.Ayers@city.ac.uk</u>
Study Co-ordinator	Rose Coates	Centre for Maternal and Child Health Research, School of Health Sciences, City, University of London, Northampton Square, London, EC1V 0HB. Telephone: 0207 040 0492 Email: <u>Rose.Coates@city.ac.uk</u>
Sponsor	City, University of London	Contact: Christopher Hull, Associate Dean for Research, School of Health Sciences, City, University of London, Northampton Square, London, EC1V 0HB Telephone: 0207 040 4317 Email: <u>c.c.hull@city.ac.uk</u>
Joint-sponsor/ co-sponsor		To be confirmed
Funder	NIHR HS&DR	University of Southampton, Alpha House, Enterprise Road, Southampton, SO16 7NS Telephone: 0238 059 7501 E-Mail: <u>netspostawardsetup@nihr.ac.uk</u>
Co-investigators	Helen Cheyne Fiona Alderdice Simon Gilbody Sarah McMullen James Walker Julie Jomeen Debra Salmon Margaret Maxwell Andrea Sinesi Catherine Best Rose Coates Judy Shakespeare	University of Stirling University of Oxford The University of York National Childbirth Trust University of Leeds University of Hull City, University of London University of Stirling University of Stirling University of Stirling City, University of London Retired General Practitioner
Collaborators	Gloria Rowland Elaine Clark Claire Thompson Evelyn Frame	Barts Health NHS Hospital Trust NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde Maternal Mental Health Change Agents NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde

Committees	Study Steering Committee	Key contact: Nazihah Uddin Centre for Maternal and Child Health Research, School of Health Sciences, City, University of London, Northampton Square, London, EC1V 0HB. Telephone: 0207 040 5981 Email: Nazihah.Uddin.2@city.ac.uk
		Email: <u>Nazihah.Uddin.2@city.ac.uk</u>

SCIENTIFIC ABSTRACT

Background: Mental illness affects 1 in 5 women in pregnancy and after birth with a cost to society of £8.1 billion for every annual cohort of births. Anxiety is one of the most common mental illnesses, affecting around 15% of women, and is associated with increased risk of adverse outcomes for women and their children. Despite this, there is no validated method of screening or assessing anxiety to identify women who need treatment.

To be useful, any assessment tool for antenatal anxiety must meet a number of criteria. It must be: (1) acceptable to women; (2) effective at identifying women who require treatment; (3) acceptable and feasible to use in different context of the NHS and other services across the UK; (4) acceptable and easy to use by health professionals.

Aims: This study aims to identify the most effective, acceptable and feasible method for assessing anxiety in women during pregnancy and after birth.

Methods: This will be achieved through 3 work packages (WP) that compare 4 different tools for assessing anxiety: 2 anxiety-specific measures and 2 mental health measures (GAD-7, SAAS, CORE-10, Whooley questions) selected on the basis of research and clinical evidence that suggest they may be effective. To ensure relevance to different UK health services all WPs will be conducted in NHS services in England and Scotland. WP1 will identify which assessment tools are acceptable to women using a purposive sample of 40 pregnant and postpartum women. Cognitive interviews and in-depth qualitative interviews will be used to determine which assessment measures are most acceptable, and obtain women's views and experiences of perinatal anxiety and mental health assessment.

WP2 will identify which assessment tool best identifies women who need treatment, as well as the optimal time to assess women during pregnancy. A systematic sample of 1915 women will be recruited in pregnancy and complete assessment tools at 12 weeks, 22 weeks and 31 weeks gestation and 6 weeks postpartum. Effectiveness of measures will be examined in terms of identifying women with poor daily functioning, quality of life, or those who need treatment. Potential confounding factors such as psychological treatment will be controlled for. Diagnostic accuracy will be established using gold standard clinical interviews on a randomly selected subsample of 407 women who score positive or negative for perinatal anxiety.

WP3 will determine which assessment tool is acceptable and feasible to use in health services by implementing anxiety assessment in 2 services and evaluating the acceptability and feasibility of use in these services. A theoretically-informed implementation guide will be developed, with targeted versions for maternity, psychological and primary care services to enable wide scale implementation of assessment of perinatal anxiety.

Anticipated impact: This research will identify and implement evidence-based assessment of perinatal anxiety in health services, which is acceptable to women and health professionals. This will help identify women early, which will increase the chances for early intervention to improve maternal and child outcomes.

This research was developed through our partnerships with women who have experience of perinatal mental illness, health professionals and service managers. They have identified this as a priority problem and will work with us through the project to ensure its relevance to women and families and the NHS.

PLAIN ENGLISH SUMMARY

Mental illness affects one in five women during pregnancy and the first year after birth, costing UK society £8.1 billion for every year of births. Depression and anxiety are most common but there is very little research on anxiety. Perinatal anxiety affects around 15% of women and leads to greater risk of premature birth, postnatal depression and long-term mental health and behaviour problems in their children. It is currently recommended that women are asked two questions about anxiety by their midwife. However, it is not known if these are the best questions to identify women who need treatment.

We aim to solve this by finding the best questionnaire to identify women with perinatal anxiety. This will help us treat women early - reducing the number of women who experience long term anxiety and improving health of women and their babies. To be useful the anxiety questionnaire must be: (1) acceptable to women; (2) effective at identifying women who require treatment and those who do not; (3) acceptable, practical and easy to use in the NHS and other UK health services.

We will address each of these important points through three connected projects. We will compare four different anxiety questionnaires in NHS services in England and Scotland. We selected the questionnaires by looking at reviews of all the available evidence, and conducting our own research.

Project 1 will identify what questionnaires are most acceptable to women. We will interview women who are pregnant or recently gave birth. We will find out their views and experiences of being asked about anxiety during and after pregnancy.

Project 2 will identify the most effective questionnaire to identify women who need treatment. It will also establish the best time in pregnancy to ask women about anxiety in order to prevent long term problems. Women will complete the questionnaires three times in pregnancy and once after birth together with other questions about their health. Longer interviews will be carried out with some women to compare interview responses with questionnaire scores for accuracy.

Project 3 will determine which questionnaire is acceptable and practical to use in health services by implementing the most effective and acceptable questionnaire in two NHS Trusts. We will do this by asking healthcare professionals about their experience of using the questionnaire in these services.

We developed this research with women who have experience of perinatal mental illness, midwives and mental health professionals. They identified this as a priority problem and will work with us through the project to ensure it is relevant to women and the NHS. The research team includes midwives, obstetricians, health visitors, GPs, nurses and mental health professionals.

This research will identify an acceptable and effective questionnaire for pregnant women that is practical to use in UK health services. We will work with women and health professionals to develop guides for services on how to put screening into practice which should enable wide scale implementation of screening for perinatal anxiety. Two events will be run by the NCT and Maternal Mental Health Change Agents to raise awareness and encourage uptake by services.

KEY WORDS: Pregnancy, Anxiety, Postpartum, Screening, Depression

AMENDMENT HISTORY

Amendment No.	Protocol Version No.	Date issued	Author(s) of changes	Section amended	Details of change

FUNDING AND SUPPORT IN KIND

FUNDER(S)	FINANCIAL AND NON-FINANCIAL SUPPORT GIVEN
National Institute of Health Research University of Southampton, Alpha House, Enterprise Road, Southampton, SO16 7NS Telephone: 0238 059 7501 E-Mail: <u>netspostawardsetup@nihr.ac.uk</u>	Financial support
City, University of London School of Health Sciences, Northampton Square, London, EC1V 0HB	Non-financial support: part-time administrative support for WP2.

ROLE OF STUDY SPONSOR AND FUNDER

City, University of London, is the sponsor for this research programme (WP1, WP2 and WP3) and will assume overall responsibility for the initiation and management of the study. City, University of London, as research Sponsor indemnifies its staff, research participants and research protocols with public liability insurance. These policies include provision for indemnity in the event of a successful litigious claim for proven non-negligent harm.

The programme is funded by the NIHR Health Services & Delivery Research. The NIHR HS&DR will monitor progress and be informed of all changes to the protocol. The NIHR HS&DR will be sent all outputs at least 28 days before publication/dissemination. All published outputs will acknowledge funding and include the following disclaimer:

'This project is funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Services Delivery and Research programme (project reference 17/105/16). The views expressed are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care.'

The NIHR HS&DR will have control over the final decision of whether to progress from WP2 to WP3. All other decisions about the study design, conduct, data analysis and interpretation, manuscript writing and dissemination of results will be made by the Chief Investigator and study management groups (see below) and will not be within the responsibility of the sponsor or funder.

ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF STUDY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEES/GROUPS & INDIVIDUALS

The trial is funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Health Services Delivery and Research Programme (17/105/16). City, University of London will be the project sponsor and the host organisation, with Ayers as the Chief Investigator. Subcontracts will be put in place between City, University of London and other partner organisations, detailing the budget resources allocated, the responsibilities and the expected contributions of each party. There will also be site agreements between the sponsor and the NHS Trusts for the recruiting hospitals. Ethical approval has been obtained for WP1 from City University of London Research Ethics Committee (reference ETH1819-0689). Application for Ethical Approval for WP2 will be made to the Health Research Authority (HRA), and to City University of London Ethics Committee for WP3, following the award of the grant.

The Study Steering Committee (SSC) will provide independent oversight of the trial on behalf of the trial sponsor. The SSC will meet (in person) a minimum of once yearly (to be decided by the Committee according to NIHR guidelines and outlined in the Charter). The SSC comprises independent members to provide oversight of the project and ensure that the project is conducted to the standards set out in the Department of Health's Research Governance Framework for Health and Social Care (79) and the Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice.

The Programme Management Group (PMG) will meet at least twice a year and will report to the SSC at their meetings. The Programme Management group includes all co-investigators and collaborators to ensure milestones are achieved, oversee progress, trouble shoot if problems arise, plan the next stage and agree timelines. This will include all co-applicants

and collaborators to ensure we have expertise and representation from disciplines including midwifery (Jomeen), obstetrics (Walker), general practice (Shakespeare), psychiatry (Gilbody), health visiting (Salmon), perinatal psychology (Alderdice), and health services research and mental health (Maxwell).

A Core Programme Group (CPG) will meet at least every month (and more frequently as needed) to oversee day-to-day running of the programme. The CPG includes the Chief Investigator (Ayers), lead for Scotland (Cheyne), research fellows (Coates, Sinesi, TBC), research administrator (Nazihah Uddin) and will draw on other expertise in the team when needed (e.g. PPI, statistics).

The Chief Investigator has overall responsibility for the study and will oversee all study management. The Chief Investigator will be responsible for monitoring of safety outcomes and reporting arrangements. The data custodian will be the Chief Investigator. The project therefore has a clear management structure with the most appropriately qualified research team member taking responsibility for each aspect, and representation from the most relevant stakeholders.

GLOSSARY OF ABBREVIATIONS

CORE-10	Clinical Outcomes in Routine Evaluation-10
CORE-OM	Clinical Outcomes in Routine Evaluation-Outcome Measure
CPG	Core Programme Group
FYFV	Five-year Forward View
GAD	Generalised Anxiety Disorder
GAD-2	Generalised Anxiety Disorder 2-item scale
GAD-7	Generalised Anxiety Disorder 7-item scale
GDPR	General Data Protection Regulation
GP	General Practitioner
HRA	Health Research Authority
HS&DR	Health Services and Delivery Research
IAPT	Improving Access to Psychological Therapies
ID	Identity Document
IRAS	Integrated Research Application System
NCT	National Childbirth Trust
NHS	National Health Service
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
NIHR	National Institute of Health Research
NSPCC	National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children
MMHCA	Maternal Mental Health Change Agents
PMG	Programme Management Group
PPI	Patient and Public Involvement
PTSD	Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder
PAR	Participatory Action Research
PARIHS	Promoting Action on Research Implementation in Health Services
L	1

MAP Study Protocol

RCT	Randomised Controlled Trial
REC	Research Ethics Committee
ROC	Receiver Operating Characteristic
R&D	Research and Development departments
SAAS	Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale
SIGN	Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network
SSC	Study Steering Committee
TBC	To Be Confirmed
UK	United Kingdom
UK NSC	UK National Screening Committee
WP	Work Package

STUDY PROTOCOL

Background and Rationale

Perinatal mental health problems affect one in five women and cost the NHS and social services £1.2 billion for every annual cohort of women. The total cost to the UK is estimated to be £8.1 billion for every annual cohort of women, with 72% of this cost attributable to the long-term impact on the child (1). The most common disorders are depression and anxiety. Although depression has been extensively researched, research on anxiety is critically needed. Perinatal anxiety affects 15% of women (2) and is characterised by intense symptoms of anxiety and fear. Anxiety disorders include generalised anxiety disorder, panic, phobias, social anxiety, obsessive compulsive disorder, and post-traumatic stress disorder (3).

Evidence of the impact of perinatal anxiety on women and their infant includes increased risk of preterm birth, postnatal depression and poorer developmental outcomes for the infant (4,5). Evidence also shows that moderate symptoms which do not meet diagnostic thresholds can be distressing and debilitating for women (6).

Robust methods of assessing perinatal anxiety are essential if services are to identify and treat women with perinatal anxiety, including those who do not meet clinical thresholds for mental health services. Assessment methods need to be acceptable to women and healthcare professionals, feasible for services to use, and effective at discriminating between women who need intervention and those experiencing normal anxiety associated with pregnancy and birth. However, there is little evidence on the effectiveness of different methods of assessing perinatal anxiety.

In most countries universal screening is not in place for any mental illness in the perinatal period (7). Instead expert groups compile guidance with varying degrees of recommendation for perinatal screening or assessment (8). Anxiety is now recognised as being important to assess in itself and as a predictor of depression (9,10). In the UK, NICE clinical guidelines suggest healthcare professionals ask two questions to identify anxiety (GAD-2 (11)) and two questions to identify possible depression symptoms at appointments with perinatal women (Whooley questions (12)). However, the measure recommended for anxiety has not been validated for use with perinatal women so there is no evidence it is effective. There is also no information on the acceptability of different methods of assessing anxiety to women and health professionals, or on how methods of assessment can be best implemented and used in practice. This may account for variation in the implementation of screening in current practice e.g. Scotland only recommends assessment of depression (13).

This research therefore addresses the NIHR HS&DR call to 'produce rigorous and relevant evidence on... robust methods of assessment that can be used by health and social care services, and are acceptable to potential service users, to identify those in need of intervention for perinatal mental health problems, including those who may not meet a clinical threshold for mental health services' (14).

This research is essential to achieving the aims of UK health care services. A key aim of the NHS England Five-year Forward View (FYFV) is that at least 30,000 more women each year will access evidence-based specialist mental health care during the perinatal period by 2020/21 (15). Similarly, the Scottish Mental Health Strategy aims to improve the recognition and treatment of perinatal mental health problems (16).

Evidence explaining why this research is needed now

The most effective method of assessing perinatal anxiety is not known. Scottish SIGN guidelines acknowledge the need to identify the most effective assessment tools for perinatal anxiety (13) and the measure recommended by NICE guidelines (GAD-2) lacks evidence for its clinical effectiveness with perinatal women (11). A review of measures of perinatal anxiety conducted by members of the research team found very few self-report measures of anxiety had been validated for use with perinatal women (17).

It is therefore clear that methods for assessing perinatal anxiety currently in use are not evidence-based. In healthcare more generally, it is often the case that methods of assessing psychological outcomes, such as satisfaction and wellbeing, become widely used because they are acceptable to healthcare practitioners and the norm, sometimes despite little evidence they are effective.

Systematic reviews of assessment of perinatal anxiety (17), pregnancy-specific anxiety (18), and depression (19) evaluated the psychometric properties of various methods of assessing perinatal anxiety (17), depression (20, 21), mental health (22) and wellbeing (23) and indicated that no definitive research has been conducted that tests different methods of assessing anxiety in clinical practice. Research on women and health professionals' views on assessment (24-28) and the potential problems that arise in perinatal care pathways that act as barriers to women accessing treatment (24, 25, 27) has highlighted that this is a high priority for research.

The proposed research programme builds on this work to consider and address fundamental issues in the effective assessment of perinatal anxiety and how it fits into care pathways:

Conceptualising assessment of perinatal mental health

How assessment of perinatal mental health is conceptualised is central to the approach taken in research and clinical practice. The UK National Screening Committee (UK NSC) define screening as "the process of identifying healthy people who may have an increased chance of a disease or condition. The screening provider then offers information, further tests and treatment." The UK NSC do not recommend screening for postpartum depression due to lack of clarity on the population to be identified and lack of evidence that current screening tools identify risk with sufficient accuracy (29). The UK NSC do not consider assessment of perinatal anxiety. Despite this, clinical guidelines recommend routine assessment of perinatal depression (8, 13) and anxiety (8).

The distinction between screening and case detection is also important because it has implications for the type of measure used, how we evaluate the effectiveness of the measure, and whether we use a 1-stage or 2-stage process to identify disorders. For example, if we take a screening approach we would use a broad tool and look for high sensitivity (i.e. identify most women with any form of psychological distress) but specificity is less important (i.e. the tool does not need to be highly specific to anxiety). A second, more detailed assessment would then be conducted to diagnose and refer women for appropriate treatment. This distinction also has implications for the relative importance of false positives and false negatives (i.e. false negatives are less concerning for screening tools but more concerning for diagnostic tools).

In this research programme we take a screening approach in that we have chosen nondiagnostic measures that are likely to be more sensitive and we envisage these would be used as part of a 2-stage process. However, we recognise the UK NSC reasons for not labelling perinatal mental health assessment as screening, particularly because of the lack of evidence in this area, which this research will help address. We therefore refer to perinatal mental health assessment rather than screening.

General mental health vs. anxiety-specific assessment: Women develop a range of perinatal mental health problems so it may be more effective and clinically feasible to use general screening questions to identify women with any type of psychological problem, rather than disorder-specific assessments (30). There is some evidence the Whooley questions (12) recommended by clinical guidelines for assessing depression may do this (31). Alternatively, the Clinical Outcomes in Routine Evaluation-10 (CORE-10) (32) is a brief measure widely used in psychological services and some maternity services. It provides broad assessment of anxiety, depression, PTSD, insomnia, suicidal ideation and poor coping. Research by our group found the CORE-10 performs better than the Whooley questions and GAD-2 at identifying women with moderate and severe distress in pregnancy who are worried about their psychological wellbeing (22). However, general measures are unlikely to be as high in specificity as anxiety-specific measures.

General anxiety versus pregnancy-specific anxiety: General anxiety and pregnancy-specific anxiety both predict poor maternal and child outcomes and, in some cases, pregnancy-specific anxiety is more predictive (18, 33). Thus, a measure of perinatal anxiety that includes general and pregnancy-specific symptoms may be more effective in terms of identifying women at risk of poor outcomes. The Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale (SAAS) was developed by our team with funding from the Scottish Government Chief Scientist Office to include general and pregnancy-specific items and to be clinically relevant and acceptable (34).

Clinically derived vs. psychometrically derived measures: Self-report measures of anxiety developed for use in the general population have been used with perinatal women, some of which have been validated psychometrically (17). However, these measures are rarely clinically derived and it is not clear how appropriate they are for use with perinatal women (35, 36, 37). The SAAS was carefully developed by our team to be clinically relevant and acceptable through a literature review, stakeholder interviews, Delphi consensus study and psychometric testing (34).

Feasibility and acceptability of assessment in different clinical contexts: For assessment to be successful it needs to be acceptable to women and health professionals (35, 38) and feasible to implement in different healthcare contexts. Furthermore, there is a lack of training in perinatal mental health for the multiple healthcare professionals in contact with perinatal women and confidence is low in identifying women in need of support in the UK and other Western countries (26, 39, 40). This research therefore looks at acceptability and feasibility of assessment measures in both English and Scottish NHS services.

Effective assessment and identification of perinatal anxiety: Identifying the most effective method of assessment is vital for health and social care services working with perinatal women. The need for this is evident in UK strategy and policy (15, 16), clinical guidelines (8, 13) and calls for research (14). Recent prioritisation of perinatal mental health and rapid expansion of NHS services in this area, including development of a Scotland-wide perinatal

mental health managed clinical network, mean this research meets an urgent need which is likely to be sustained over the next 10 years.

This research addresses these issues by comparing the effectiveness, acceptability and feasibility of four measures: two that assess perinatal anxiety and two that assess broader distress:

1. Clinically recommended method of assessing perinatal anxiety (GAD-2/GAD-7).

2. Clinically derived measure that includes general and pregnancy-specific anxiety (SAAS).

3. General assessment using a broad measure of distress, including anxiety (CORE-10).

4. General assessment as per clinical recommendations and research (Whooley questions).

These measures have been identified on the basis of research and clinical evidence as 'front runners' in terms of the likelihood of being effective methods of assessing perinatal anxiety or mental health problems. They are consistent with a 2-stage approach to screening. Most of them are included in recent UK clinical guidance documents on perinatal outcome measures (8, 13) (41) and care pathways for perinatal mental health (42).

The first measure is the NICE recommended method of assessing perinatal anxiety. The Generalised Anxiety Disorder scale (GAD-2) consists of 2 items taken from the 7 item version (GAD-7) (11). The two items ask whether during the previous 2 weeks the woman has felt (i) nervous, anxious or on edge, and (ii) not able to stop or control worrying. NICE guidelines propose that women who score positively on the GAD-2 are then asked to complete the GAD-7 as part of the assessment pathway. As there was limited evidence of effectiveness for perinatal anxiety the NICE guidelines drew on evidence of case identification in non-perinatal populations. The GAD-2/GAD-7 appears to be effective in primary care populations (11, 43), adolescents with generalised anxiety disorder (44), and elderly populations (45).

Since publication of the NICE guidelines, acceptable validity and reliability of the GAD-7 have been reported in perinatal women in Peru (46) and Canada (47). The GAD-7 is recommended by the Royal College of Psychiatrists and NHS England as one of a few measures to use with perinatal women (41, 42). The potential suitability of the GAD-2/GAD-7 for assessing perinatal anxiety therefore lies in its effectiveness in other populations and that it is currently the only clinically recommended tool for assessing perinatal anxiety. However, the current evidence for the GAD-2/7 with perinatal women is limited.

The second measure is a measure of psychological distress which includes anxiety. The Clinical Outcomes in Routine Evaluation (CORE-10) (48) is a 10-item measure of psychological distress derived from the larger CORE-OM, a well-established measure used in counselling and clinical psychology services in the UK (49). The potential suitability of the CORE-10 for assessing perinatal anxiety and mental health more generally lies in its broad coverage of a range of symptoms of distress and associated functioning. It includes items to assess anxiety, depression, physical problems, trauma, suicide risk, close relationships, social relationships and general functioning. The CORE-10 has been used to evaluate distress in studies of interventions for psychosis (50, 51) (52), severe mental illness (53), and is a preferred outcome measure in the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) services in England (54). A study conducted by the research team found the CORE-10 had good psychometric properties with pregnant women and performed better than the recommended measures of anxiety (GAD-2) and depression (Whooley questions) at

identifying women who were worried about their psychological health (22). The CORE-10 is recommended by the Royal College of Psychiatrists and NHS England as one of a few measures to use with perinatal women (41, 42). The potential suitability of the CORE-10 for assessing perinatal anxiety is therefore that it is clinically recommended and assesses anxiety in the context of other symptoms and psychosocial vulnerability. However, the current evidence for the CORE-10 with perinatal women is limited.

The third measure is the NICE recommended method of assessing perinatal depression. The Whooley questions (12) are two questions widely used in maternity services to assess depression. The questions ask if during the last month the woman has (i) often been bothered by feeling down, depressed or hopeless, and (ii) has had little interest or pleasure in doing things. Clinical guidelines recommended using the Whooley guestions on the basis of evidence from other populations, as there was no evidence at that time for their validity and reliability in perinatal populations. Studies have since shown high sensitivity and variable specificity in identifying perinatal depression (55, 56, 57). There is some evidence that the Whooley questions may also be appropriate to assess perinatal anxiety and other mental disorders. A recent study in England comparing Whooley questions to psychiatric interviews in pregnant women found the Whooley questions also identified women suffering from other disorders, including anxiety (31). Consistent with this, a meta-analysis in adult populations found the Whooley questions were efficient at ruling out depression when the population prevalence is low (e.g. <20%) but less specific to depression, suggesting it identified other disorders in addition to depression (19). The potential suitability of the Whooley questions to assess perinatal anxiety and mental disorders is therefore based on its widespread clinical use and indication that it identifies women with other mental disorders. However, current evidence for the Whooley questions to assess perinatal anxiety is limited.

The fourth measure is a clinically derived measure developed specifically for perinatal anxiety that includes general and pregnancy-specific anxiety. The Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale (SAAS) (34) is a 10-item measure that includes both general and pregnancy-specific anxiety symptoms. The SAAS was developed by members of our research team based on a systematic review of the psychometric properties and content of existing anxiety scales and semi-structured interviews with women who had experienced antenatal anxiety. An initial pool of items was formulated based on these two sources (i.e. research literature and target population). The wording and clarity of items was also reviewed by women with lived experience of perinatal mental health problems and their feedback used to modify the wording. The initial pool of items was subsequently reviewed, through a Delphi study, by clinicians with expertise in perinatal mental health who indicated which items they considered were the most reliable and valid clinical indicators. A preliminary 30-item version of the SAAS was then tested on 62 pregnant women and psychometric properties examined and used to create the final 10-item version. The potential suitability of the SAAS for assessing perinatal anxiety is that it is a clinically derived measure developed specifically for this purpose on the basis of evidence from the research literature, the target population and experts in the field. It is also the only measure that includes both general and pregnancyspecific anxiety items. However, there is no evidence on the accuracy and acceptability of the SAAS. A pilot is currently being conducted to examine this which will be completed this year and the learning from this has informed the proposed research. However, the current evidence for using the SAAS to assess perinatal anxiety is limited.

It can therefore be seen that all four measures of assessing anxiety have strengths but the evidence base is limited. The proposed research addresses this.

Aims and objectives

RESEARCH QUESTION: What is the most effective, acceptable and feasible method of assessing perinatal anxiety?

OBJECTIVES:

1. Determine the acceptability of different methods of assessment to women and understand women's experiences of routine assessment of perinatal anxiety (WP1).

2. Determine which assessment measures are most psychometrically robust (WP2).

3. Determine the most effective assessment measure to identify women in need of intervention (WP2).

4. Determine the optimal timing of assessment to identify women in need of intervention (WP2).

5. Determine the acceptability of assessment measures to health professionals and healthcare services (WP3).

6. Determine the feasibility of implementing assessment in different healthcare services in Scotland and England (WP3).

7. Develop a theoretically informed guide to implementation in NHS services in England and Scotland (WP3).

8. Disseminate the assessment tool and guide to implementation to key stakeholders in England and Scotland to facilitate implementation into clinical services.

This research uses mixed methods of qualitative research, a prospective longitudinal cohort study, and participatory action research in three work packages (WP) conducted in maternity services in England and Scotland. An overview is given in **Appendix 1**. Work packages are described below.

WP 1: ACCEPTABILITY OF ASSESSMENT MEASURES

<u>Aim</u>

WP1 will determine the acceptability of different assessment measures to women and understand women's experiences of routine assessment of perinatal anxiety.

Objectives are to:

- 1. Assess the acceptability of the four assessment measures for women.
- 2. Explore women's views on the effectiveness and appropriateness of the four measures in relation to their current and previous symptoms.
- 3. Understand women's processes of completing each questionnaire considering their understanding of questions and comfort in responding.

<u>Design</u>

Cognitive interviewing and in-depth qualitative interviews with women.

Sampling

A purposive sample of pregnant and postnatal women. Women must be aged 16 or over. Women must speak adequate English but will not be excluded for reasons of literacy as the researcher will read information and questions to women who need this. Sample size will be guided by data saturation and is expected to be approximately 40 women (20 each at London and Glasgow sites). The sample will be purposively selected to achieve variation in perinatal time point (12 weeks, 22 weeks and 31 weeks gestation, and 6 weeks after birth)

because assessment measures must be acceptable on all occasions they are used. It is also currently unclear whether levels of mental health symptoms during the perinatal period affect acceptability (58). The sample will also be selected by Whooley and GAD-2 scores (those scoring positively or negatively) because a measure must be acceptable with the general population being screened as well as with the smaller target population. We will also sample to achieve variation in age and ethnicity.

Data Collection

Pregnant and postnatal women will be recruited through service user representative organisations and social media. Women who are interested in participating will be contacted by research staff and given a participant information sheet. If women are interested in participating in the study their contact details and consent will be obtained and they will be asked to complete the Whooley questions and GAD-2 and provide basic sociodemographic and obstetric information such as age, ethnicity, occupational status, parity, and previous mental health history. It will be made clear that not all women will be invited for interview. Demographic information and Whooley/GAD-2 scores will be reviewed by the research team and women who meet inclusion and sampling criteria will be contacted and invited to interview.

Women will be interviewed at a convenient time and place (e.g. home, health centre or the university). Women will also be given the option of a video interview should face-to-face not be possible. Interviews will be scheduled within 3 weeks of recruitment before any referral for treatment is likely to have affected mental health. At the start of the interviews the study will be explained and consent re-confirmed. Interviews will take up to 90 minutes.

The interview consists of two parts. In one part cognitive interviewing will be used to examine the process of completing the assessment tools from the perspective of women. This will identify problematic questions which may need to be adapted, acceptability of individual items and the questionnaire as a whole, confidence in being able to answer the questions and comfort doing so (59, 60). Specifically, a 'think-aloud' interviewing technique asks participants to think aloud as they complete the questionnaire to highlight how they interpret and comprehend the items and come to formulate a response (59). Women will be shown the assessment measures one at a time and asked to complete each one as they would normally but to 'read aloud' each question and to 'think aloud' their thoughts as they write their answer (60). This will be explained and demonstrated by the interviewer to ensure that women are comfortable and understand the process. The interviewer will also probe any verbal and non-verbal occurrences of hesitation, reluctance, confusion, or indecision. The order in which assessment measures are presented will be randomised to avoid order effects.

The other part of the interview will be an in-depth interview examining women's experiences of perinatal mental health assessment and acceptability of assessment measures they have experience of. Participants' experiences and views on acceptability of the different measures will be explored using a topic guide developed from a theoretical framework of acceptability (61). This includes affective attitude, burden, perceived effectiveness, ethicality, intervention coherence, opportunity costs and self-efficacy. Interviews will be conducted by researchers trained and/or experienced in cognitive interviewing and qualitative interviews.

Data Analysis

Interviews will be audio-recorded, transcribed and fully anonymised before analysis. Inductive systematic thematic analyses will be conducted separately on each part of the

interview. Transcripts will be read multiple times to identify aspects of being assessed for anxiety that are important to the participant. These identified sections will be coded by two researchers. Once coding is complete for the first interview, all codes and themes will be examined and discussed with the leads for England (Ayers) and Scotland (Cheyne) to develop a coding schedule. All interviews will then be coded using this schedule and comparisons will be made across interviews to determine weight, range and prevalence of themes. Data will be analysed using NVivo software. Credibility will be ensured by regular meetings of the research team where problematic issues are discussed and resolved.

<u>Outputs</u>

Results of this WP will enable us to make recommendations about the assessment measures that are most acceptable to women. We will also be able to make recommendations on possible alterations and/or development of existing measures to assess perinatal anxiety.

WP 2: IDENTIFYING THE MOST EFFECTIVE ASSESSMENT MEASURES

<u>Aim</u>

WP2 will determine which assessment measures are psychometrically robust, most effective at identifying women in need of intervention, and optimal timing of assessment to identify women in need of treatment.

Objectives are to:

- 1. Determine the accuracy of assessment measures in identifying women who meet diagnostic criteria for an anxiety disorder. This will be achieved by comparing the four assessment measures to expert assessment using a gold standard clinical diagnostic interview at four time points during pregnancy and postnatally.
- 2. Assess a range of other psychometric properties of the assessment measures, including forms of reliability (i.e. internal consistency) and validity (i.e. convergent validity and factor structure.
- Evaluate the effectiveness of assessment measures in identifying women in need of intervention by comparing scores from the four assessment measures with measures of poor daily functioning, poor quality of life, perceived need for treatment, and accessing treatment.
- 4. Establish the optimal timing of assessment. This will be achieved by assessing the temporal stability of assessment measures over the four time points and by examining the accuracy of earlier assessment points in predicting later mental health problems.
- 5. Provide information on the prevalence of anxiety disorders in the antenatal period, its effects on birth outcomes and comorbidities in postpartum women in the UK.

<u>Design</u>

Prospective longitudinal cohort study of 1915 women in pregnancy and postpartum.

Sampling

A systematic sample of women recruited at 2 NHS sites in England (Barts Health NHS Trust) and Scotland (Greater Glasgow & Clyde Health Board). A total of 1915 pregnant women will be recruited into the study in their first trimester of pregnancy. The sample will be half (n=958) from the English site and half (n=958) from the Scottish site. Sites were chosen because they have the largest maternity departments in England and Scotland with over

15000 and 12000 deliveries each year respectively. The populations served by these NHS Trusts are also highly ethnically and socioeconomically diverse (62).

All participants will be recruited at antenatal clinics by research midwives/nurses when they attend their booking appointment. Women will be eligible for inclusion in the study if they meet the following inclusion criteria: (i) aged 16 years or over (ii) less than 15 weeks pregnant at the time of recruitment (iii) able to provide written informed consent to take part in the study (iv) with a level of English sufficient to understand and complete questionnaires in lay language.

Potential participants are all pregnant women (nulliparous and parous) attending antenatal clinics at the English and Scottish NHS sites who meet the inclusion criteria. In order to reduce the risk of sampling bias, we will use consecutive sampling until a weekly target quota for each study site has been achieved. Given the considerably large sample size and the consequent heterogeneity of potential participants, we expect the selected samples at the two sites to be a relatively accurate representation of pregnant women in London and Greater Glasgow & Clyde.

To establish diagnostic accuracy of the assessment measures, clinical interviews will be conducted on a subsample of 25% of women (total n=407; n=102 at each time point) to establish whether they are currently experiencing an anxiety disorder according to formal diagnostic criteria (63). This will enable us to determine the diagnostic accuracy of the assessment measures and to identify the optimal cut-off scores to distinguish cases from non-cases. Participants will be randomly selected from those who score above and below recommended cut-offs on assessment measures at each time point.

Data Collection

Women will complete self-report methods of assessment at 3 points in pregnancy which coincide with routine antenatal care (12 weeks, 22 weeks and 31 weeks) and 1 postnatal time point at 6 weeks.

Each site will have a study set-up meeting between the research team and staff to provide information about the study, governance, recruitment procedures and issues to consider in relation to obtaining informed consent from study participants.

In the initial recruitment phase, women identified as eligible will be given a brief explanation of what the study involves. It will be made clear that participation in the study involves completing questionnaires at four time points and potentially taking part in a brief face-to-face or telephone interview. We estimate this recruitment process will require approximately 3 to 5 minutes. If a woman is interested in participating the midwife/nurse will provide her with a study pack containing an information sheet, a consent form, and a number of brief questionnaires including the four assessment measures, poor daily functioning, poor quality of life (SF-12 (64)), and perceived need for treatment. The order of presentation of the four assessment methods will be counterbalanced in order to minimise any risk of bias in response patterns (65). Women will also be asked whether they consent to long term follow up (beyond the end of the study) and the possible use of routinely collected data.

Measures of potential confounding factors that are likely to influence anxiety will also be taken so they can be controlled for when analysing effectiveness. These include psychological treatment, obstetric risk and existing health conditions, and sociodemographic risk. Women will be asked whether they are receiving treatment for psychological problems and, if so, the type and duration of this treatment. Obstetric information will be collected on the current pregnancy and birth (e.g. gestation, parity, obstetric risk factors, neonatal complications). Sociodemographic characteristics will be assessed at baseline. Information will be recorded on the number of women who are approached, eligible, recruited into the study, declined or dropped out. We will then be able to examine whether there are differences in demographic or obstetric characteristics between women who take part and those who drop out.

At recruitment women who are given the study pack will be asked to read the information provided in their own time. If they want to participate they will complete the enclosed consent form and questionnaires and return them directly to the research team. Women will have the option to complete questionnaires by post or online, depending on their preference. For online completion, study participants will be emailed an individualised link with a unique ID to ensure anonymity to the questionnaires hosted on Qualtrics survey software. An electronic consent form will also be provided to obtain women's consent to take part in the study and be contacted again. For postal completion a hard copy of the questionnaires will be given at baseline, or sent at follow-up periods, with a pre-paid addressed envelope. At each time point women will be followed up after one and two weeks by email, text or letter if the completed questionnaires are not received. This should preserve the uniformity of the four time points (12 weeks, 22 weeks, 31 weeks and 6 weeks postnatally) and thus allow meaningful comparisons among participants.

A selection of participants will be interviewed using a gold standard diagnostic interview, the anxiety modules of the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (66). Diagnostic interviews will be administered by two psychologist members of the research team who will be blind to the results of the assessment measures. Women will be given a choice of whether to be interviewed by telephone, video call or face-to-face at a convenient time and place for them.

With regard to ethical considerations and the safety of women taking part in the study, all women identified as experiencing an anxiety disorder through the diagnostic interview will be advised to contact their midwife or GP to discuss this further and will be made aware of standard referral pathways at the two NHS sites. They will also be provided with information about how to access support if required along with relevant contact details. A clinician will be available to be contacted at each site in the event that risk to self or others is identified during the interview. The relevant Research Ethics Committee and Management approvals will be obtained before the study commences.

Data Analysis

A data analysis plan has been developed by the statistician (Best). This plan will be refined in collaboration with the research team in light of results of WP1 before recruitment to WP2 commences. Analysis will include:

<u>Diagnostic accuracy of the four assessment measures</u>: In studies of diagnostic test accuracy, the result of the index test (i.e. the assessment measure under evaluation) is compared against the reference standard, which can be defined as the best available method for determining the absence or presence of the target condition. For the identification of psychological problems, the reference or gold standard is commonly considered to be a structured clinical interview based on well-established diagnostic criteria. The comparison between the results of the index test and the results of the reference standard in the same

subjects provides an indication of the test's diagnostic accuracy, also known as its criterion validity (67).

We will initially determine rates of true positives, true negatives, false positives and false negatives for the assessment measures at a range of cut-off scores. Based on this, we will calculate a number of parameters of test performance as detailed below (sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values, likelihood ratios and ROC Curves) by using 2x2 contingency tables. These are used to summarise the relationships between results on an assessment measure and the reference standard at a given cut-off score (67).

For the purpose of calculating the parameters above for the four assessment measures, outcomes from the structured clinical interview (reference standard) will be collapsed into a dichotomous variable indicating the absence or presence of an anxiety disorder as determined by formal diagnosis. Examination of the Area under the ROC curve for the four assessment measures will subsequently allow us to determine the appropriate cut-off scores for each of the measures and select those with the best performance in terms of diagnostic accuracy for implementation in WP3. This will be the first time that cut-off scores for most of these measures will be psychometrically established and validated in a large UK perinatal population

<u>Internal consistency</u>: This form of reliability is a measure of the degree of interrelatedness among items in a rating scale, and provides information on the extent to which items included in a given scale measure the same latent variable. Cronbach's alpha will be used as index of internal consistency for each measure.

<u>Convergent validity</u>: Measures assessing the same or similar constructs are expected to have at least a moderate positive correlation. Convergent validity is a measure of the extent of this correlation. We will determine the convergent validity of the four assessment measures by calculating Pearson's correlations.

<u>Structural validity (factor structure)</u>: In psychometrics, factor analysis is used to reduce variables (i.e. single items or questions within a scale) that share common variance into set of clusters (i.e. factors). We will determine the factor structure of assessment measures using factor analysis, except for the Whooley which has only 2 questions so is not suitable for factor analysis. The correlation between the Whooley questions will be examined instead.

<u>Effectiveness of assessment measures in identifying women with poor daily functioning, poor</u> quality of life and perceived need for treatment: A mixed effects model will be fitted for each of the assessment measures to examine the relationship between scores on the measures and postnatal measures of daily functioning, quality of life and perceived need for treatment. Measures of quality of life will be treated as continuous outcomes and need for treatment as a binary outcome. Comparisons of the model coefficients (and their 95% confidence intervals) for each of the assessment measures across nested models will allow us to determine which of the assessment measures is most effective in predicting these outcomes. Analyses will be adjusted for potential confounding factors such as pre-existing health conditions, birth complications and sociodemographic characteristics. Analyses will also include a random effect of participant to ensure appropriate adjustment for repeated measures on individuals.

<u>Optimal timing of assessment:</u> We will establish the optimal timing of assessment for the four measures by looking at the antenatal and the postnatal time points and determining which

timing of assessment provides the best diagnostic accuracy. We will also examine the predictive value of the measures at earlier assessment points in identifying women who are referred for treatment or state they need treatment for mental health problems. A mixed effects model will be fitted as described above for each of the assessment measures but will also include an interaction term between scores on the measures and the time point at which they were assessed. We will examine the magnitude of the effect of the interaction term for each time point on probability of subsequent diagnosis of a mental health condition. This analysis will enable us to examine the relative effect of the timing of observations for the different assessment measures and so determine which observation point has most utility in predicting later outcomes.

<u>Additional analyses</u>: Further analyses will be conducted to describe the sociodemographic and obstetric characteristics of the sample, as well as to determine whether any sociodemographic or obstetric characteristics are associated with perinatal anxiety. Estimates of the prevalence of different anxiety disorders and the overall prevalence of clinically significant anxiety in perinatal populations will be provided based on diagnoses from the structured clinical interviews.

Sample size calculations: In studies of diagnostic accuracy, the sample size necessary to achieve acceptable statistical power is dependent on the estimated prevalence of the condition (anxiety disorders) in the target sample (perinatal women), expected values of sensitivity and specificity, and a clinically acceptable precision for the estimates of sensitivity and specificity (68, 69). Based on an estimated prevalence of approximately 15% of all women experiencing clinically significant anxiety in the perinatal period (2, 9), for sensitivity and specificity of 0.80 and a maximally clinically acceptable width of the 95% confidence interval of 0.10 we calculated that a total sample size of 407 will be required to achieve 80% power. A quarter of the women will be given the clinical diagnostic interview at each measurement point. Therefore, we will need to have 1628 women available. Assuming attrition over the study period of 15% we will need to recruit 1915 pregnant women at baseline (12 weeks' gestation).

For the mixed effects models investigating the effect of observation time on the predictive value of the different assessment measures in estimating the probability of poor functioning in the postnatal period, data on which to base sample size estimates for a mixed effects model are scarce. We employed the following estimates for sample size determination: an estimated mean of 4.7 and standard deviation of 4.8 on the CORE-10, an overall prevalence of 15% for antenatal anxiety, an estimated odds ratio of 1.15 for the effect of CORE-10 on probability of postpartum perceived need for treatment, and interaction effect between observation time and CORE-10 of 1.04 on later difficulties and an autocorrelated error structure for repeated measures on participants. For a sample of 1600 this would give power of 80% to detect that the coefficient for the interaction of the observation point and score was significantly different to 0 in a mixed effects logistic regression on postnatal perceived need for intervention. This estimate is derived by simulation using Stata V.15.

Outputs

Results of this WP will enable us to make recommendations about the most robust, effective method of assessing perinatal anxiety, as well as the optimal time of assessment.

PROGRESSION FROM WP2 to WP3

Clear progression criteria have been included so that, in the event that none of the assessment measures are effective, WP3 will not be undertaken.

These are that at least one assessment measure meets all of the following criteria:

- Acceptable to women (WP1).
- Meets the minimum acceptable level of the area under the ROC curve of 0.70 (70, 71).
- Has a positive likelihood ratio of more than 10 and a negative likelihood ratio of less than 0.1 at the optimal cut-off point (72).

If at least one assessment measure meets all of the above criteria the study will proceed to WP3. If all of the measures meet none or one of the three criteria this will be reported to NIHR and a decision will be made not to progress to WP3. If one or more of the assessment measures meets two of the criteria this will be discussed with the SSC and NIHR and a decision made about the appropriate course of action.

SELECTING THE OPTIMUM TOOL FOR WP3

If more than one measure meets the above criteria, the following second level criteria will be used. These criteria are more subjective so will be determined in consultation with PPI and clinical collaborators. Results will be collated and considered by members of the research team and collaborators to decide which tool to take forward to WP3.

- Acceptability and inclusiveness. This will be determined through a wider PPI consultation with at least 30 women who will be asked to rate each tool on a number of scoring criteria including readability, comprehension, ease of completion, acceptability, relevance and inclusiveness.
- Clinical feasibility. This will be determined through consultation with at least 30 clinicians who will be asked to rate each tool on a number of feasibility criteria including ease of explanation, time to administer, perceived clinical utility, ease of understanding and scoring.

WP 3: IMPLEMENTATION CASE STUDIES

<u>Aim</u>

Determine the acceptability and feasibility of implementing assessment in healthcare services and develop a theoretically informed guide to implementation.

Objectives are to:

- 1. Determine the acceptability of assessment to health professionals and healthcare services.
- 2. Determine the feasibility of implementing assessment in different healthcare services in Scotland and England.
- 3. Develop a theoretically informed guide to implementation in NHS services in England and Scotland.

<u>Design</u>

Case studies of implementation of assessment in NHS services in England and Scotland using participatory action research.

<u>Sampling</u>

Two case studies will be undertaken, one in England (Barts Health NHS Trust) and one in Scotland (Greater Glasgow & Clyde Health Board). Each case study will encompass maternity services, psychological services and primary care. At each site a purposive sample of health professionals to include all roles who may undertake assessment (e.g. GPs, midwives, health visitors), managers, commissioners and other stakeholders working in maternity, primary care, and other relevant services will be recruited.

Data Collection

Case studies of implementation of assessment using Participatory Action Research (PAR) in 2 NHS sites in England and Scotland. PAR is a group of research methodologies which aim at implementing change with active engagement of the co-participants. Change is implemented and evaluated at the same time in a cyclical way following a PAR-cycle (Plan, Act, Observe, Reflect). A PAR methodology developed specifically for health services research is the Promoting Action on Research Implementation in Health Services (PARIHS) approach which offers a theoretically informed framework to guide implementation of new initiatives in health services and use PAR to evaluate these (73). In the PARIHS theoretical perspective, successful implementation is a function of (i) the nature of the evidence; (ii) the quality of the context for initiating and sustaining change, and (iii) the type of facilitation needed for change to be successful. Qualitative interview data collection will involve two stages:

1. Baseline data collection and adaptation of recommendations to local setting: Qualitative focus groups and interviews will be conducted with approximately 40 healthcare professionals and stakeholders (20 in each NHS site) to gather baseline data to understand the state of assessment of perinatal anxiety in services and the view of stakeholders on the proposed practice change. The (potential) recommended change in assessment practice will require adapting for implementation in the local settings. Therefore, interviews will involve exploring stakeholder perceptions of the specific needs, priorities, policies, resources, and problems of the setting and whether the change in practice is perceived as sustainable based on priorities of the setting. Perceived barriers and facilitators of implementing assessment will be explored using the revised PARIHS framework for a task-oriented approach to implementation which considers evidence-based practice characteristics of the setting, contextual readiness for targeted evidence-based practice implementation, and appropriate facilitation of implementation (73, 74). Interviews will be conducted until data saturation is achieved – anticipated to be around 40 participants. Analysis of documents pertinent to perinatal mental health assessment such as local policies will also be undertaken.

Based on these findings we will:

- Determine which implementation strategies are most conducive to successful implementation (i.e. strategies that are effective, that address the identified barriers and utilise facilitating factors, and which do not exceed available resources). Strategies may include: educational outreach, paper or electronic reminders, interactive educational meetings and workshops, and engaging local opinion leaders (75).
- Develop an implementation package to be put into practice in both services, and piloted for a five-month period using the strategies identified above.

2. <u>Evaluation of implementation</u>: 5 months after initiation of the package into practice, focus groups and interviews will be repeated with participants from the baseline phase. Focus

group and interview questions will be based on the three factors of the PARIHS framework and will consider views on experiences of initiating a change in practice, contextual enablers and barriers experienced in implementing the tool, and usefulness of the implementation strategy in enabling change. Acceptability of the assessment measure and feasibility of using the assessment measure in practice will be explored. Verbal responses as well as subtleties of language and emotional responses will be documented. Discussions will be audio-recorded with consent and transcribed verbatim. Interviews will be conducted until data saturation is achieved.

Data Analysis

The Framework Method (76) will be used to provide a structured summary of the data. This type of thematic analysis is suitable for work with multidisciplinary teams and can be used with documentary sources of data as well as interview or focus group data (77). A combined inductive-deductive approach will be used which enables specific research questions to be addressed as well as identifying unexpected or new themes related to implementation of the assessment measure. Specifically, framework analysis will allow us to identify and compare key barriers and facilitators to implementing assessment at the two sites. Analysis will be conducted in six steps: (i) transcripts will be re-read for familiarisation with the data; (ii) data will be coded line by line for meaning by two researchers; (iii) researchers involved in coding and the project leads will meet to develop a working analytical framework of agreed codes to apply to subsequent transcripts; (iv) the analytical framework will be applied to remaining data; (v) the data from each transcript will summarised, by importing data for each category, into a matrix; (vi) data will be analysed for characteristics and differences, and connections between categories and relationships will be mapped. To establish credibility, members of the research team will keep a research diary in which they record reflection and impressions of the data and thoughts about analysis throughout the process; analytical findings will be shared with stakeholders at regular meetings and feedback incorporated into the analysis; and the systematic framework approach will be adhered to.

Outputs

Results of this WP will enable us to determine how evidence from WP1 and WP2 may best be implemented and then applied in practice. We will recommend the optimal method of assessing perinatal anxiety and develop a guide to implementation to facilitate the implementation of assessment in maternity and other relevant health services.

ETHICAL AND REGULATORY COMPLIANCE

The study will not be initiated before the protocol, consent forms and participant information sheets have received approval / favourable opinion from the Research Ethics Committee (REC), the respective National Health Service or other healthcare provider's Research & Development (R&D) department, and the Health Research Authority if required. Ethical approval has been obtained for WP1 from City University of London Research Ethics Committee (ETH1819-0689). Application for ethical approval for WP2 will be made to the Health Research Authority, and to City University of London Ethics Committee for WP3, following the award of the grant.

Should a protocol amendment be made that requires REC approval, the changes in the protocol will not be instituted until the amendment and revised informed consent forms and participant information sheets (if appropriate) have been reviewed and received approval / favourable opinion from the REC and R&D departments. A protocol amendment intended to

eliminate an apparent immediate hazard to participants may be implemented immediately providing that the REC are notified as soon as possible and an approval is requested. Minor protocol amendments only for logistical or administrative changes may be implemented immediately; and the REC will be informed.

Research will be conducted in accordance with the ethical principles that have their origin in the Declaration of Helsinki, 1996; the principles of Good Clinical Practice and the UK Department of Health Policy Framework for Health and Social Care, 2017. GDPR regulations will be adhered to.

Ethical Issues

This project does not involve medical intervention so major ethical issues are unlikely to arise. However, it is likely that a proportion of women who participate in the research will report anxiety or depression, and a small proportion will report suicidal ideation.

Women who report clinically significant symptoms of anxiety or depression in any questionnaire assessment in WP1 or WP2 will be contacted to say their scores suggest they might be suffering from anxiety or depression and they will be strongly encouraged to talk to their GP, midwife or health visitor about this. In case women do not feel comfortable discussing this with their GP, midwife or health visitor we will also provide them with a list of other support organisations, including the NCT helpline and psychological services (IAPT) they can access through self-referral. Clinically significant symptoms will be defined according to established cut-offs used for each assessment measure.

Women who are identified as having a psychological disorder in the clinical diagnostic interviews conducted as part of WP2 will be offered referral to their GP or to the study clinicians. The study clinicians will be available to further assess women and recommend appropriate treatment.

Women who report suicidal ideation in questionnaire assessments will be contacted within 24 hours by email or phone to conduct a suicide risk assessment. If women report suicidal ideation in interviews the risk assessment will be conducted at that time. Action will be taken on the basis of the risk assessment and consultation with study clinicians as to whether (i) immediate telephone referral to the GP is needed; (ii) the GP should be informed by letter; or (iii) no further action is needed. In all instances a risk assessment form will be completed.

In WP2 measures are taken at four time points so women who report anxiety, depression or suicidal ideation will be monitored across time points and contacted as necessary to ensure they are accessing support or treatment as needed.

PATIENT AND PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT (PPI)

This project has been developed with PPI representatives from the National Childbirth Trust (NCT) in England (McMullen/Hann) and the Maternal Mental Health Change Agents (MMHCA), a group of women in Scotland with lived experience of perinatal mental ill health (Thompson). We also work closely with the PPI Research Advisory Group at the Centre for Maternal and Child Health Research, City University (advisors).

These organisations will continue to ensure we have PPI input from perinatal women generally as well as those affected by anxiety and other perinatal mental health problems. The research team have collaborated with the NCT and MMHCA for a number of years so have very good, productive and valuable relationships. Representatives from the NCT and MMHCA will co-ordinate PPI input throughout the research and will lead the Dissemination phase of the project. PPI members have been, and will continue to be involved in the project at every step including training researchers and practitioners, input into research materials, supporting recruitment, analysis and interpretation of the data, and dissemination.

DISSEMINATION AND IMPLEMENTATION

To ensure uptake of the recommended assessment method we have a comprehensive 6month output and dissemination phase at the end of the research programme which will be led by the PPI representatives with input from the clinical and service leads in England and Scotland. The first part of this phase will focus on outputs and develop targeted implementation guides for different service contexts (e.g. maternity, primary care and psychological services). These will be made available online so that services and individuals can access them easily.

The second part of this phase will focus on engagement and facilitation activities to facilitate uptake and implementation of perinatal assessment in relevant healthcare services across the UK. These include:

- Launch events in England and Scotland for stakeholders, commissioners, service managers and health care professionals working with perinatal women.
- Disseminating results to the public through social media and press releases.
- Dissemination through clinical networks i.e. the National Managed Clinical Network for Perinatal Mental Health in Scotland (Clark) and England.
- Dissemination to perinatal mental health leads at the Royal Colleges of Psychiatrists, Midwives, General Practitioners, and Obstetrics and Gynaecology.
- Dissemination to NHS England's perinatal mental health team who are looking at perinatal assessment and outcome measures.
- Dissemination to the Scottish Government Health and Social Care Directorate Mental Health Division.
- Dissemination to services and service users through Maternity Voices Partnerships or Maternity Services Liaison Committees.
- Dissemination to third sector organisations e.g. the Maternal Mental Health Alliance, NSPCC, NCT, Children in Scotland, Aberlour Child Care Trust.

The research team is well placed to ensure wide spread dissemination to the NHS and wider population, and to facilitate implementation of assessment tools into health and social services. The NCT and MMHCA have active and successful campaigns for perinatal mental health (e.g. the NCT's Hidden Half campaign) so are very experienced at disseminating information and raising public awareness.

The research team has a strong clinical background with significant roles in local and regional healthcare services. Each member of the team will ensure the results are disseminated widely within their own hospital, trust or speciality. The research team are also well connected with professional, third sector, and policy organisations so will use these connections to ensure wide-spread dissemination.

The research team has a good track record of dissemination to other researchers through conferences and publishing in high-impact psychology, obstetric, midwifery and medical journals. Results from each WP will be published in open access journals to ensure maximum reach and impact. Results will be disseminated at key international conferences.

These dissemination strategies will ensure the recommended method of assessment is widely disseminated to the NHS, wider public and researchers.

Possible barriers to adoption and implementation of assessment may be organisational or individual. Certain healthcare services or individuals may be reluctant to replace existing assessments with a new measure, or may not want to add new measures if there are implications for time and resources. It may be particularly difficult to implement perinatal mental health assessment in services where clear referral pathways are not available. Most of these barriers should be identified and addressed though WP3, however, the research team will work closely with clinical networks and service delivery managers to identify and mitigate against potential organisational and individual barriers.

If the current research is successful in identifying a measure of anxiety that is acceptable, effective and feasible to implement then it is important to conduct future research on the effectiveness of screening for anxiety in reducing morbidity and improving maternal and infant health outcomes. To do this, a high-quality cluster randomised controlled trial is necessary to establish whether such a screening programme can reduce morbidity or mortality and justify its implementation (78). The present research is an important pre-requisite for an RCT by identifying an acceptable and effective method of assessment that is feasible to implement in different service contexts, and therefore appropriate to examine in an RCT. The current evidence base does not support use of any one measure so an RCT at this point testing multiple measures would be premature and an inefficient use of funding.

RESEARCH TIMETABLE

The project timeline and progression points are shown in Figure 1. There is a 3-month preaward period of work setting up the study e.g. approving contracts, recruiting staff and obtaining ethical approval. In the first 24 months we will complete WP1 and WP2 then progression criteria will be examined to determine whether to proceed to WP3. Providing criteria are met we have allowed 12 months for WP3 and developing the implementation guide framework, then 6 months for developing targeted guides, dissemination and implementation.

MAP Study Protocol

Figure 1. Research timetable (start date 1 June 2019 for 42 months)

Methods of assessing	g perinatal a	nxiety	/ (MA	.P): Tł	he ac	ccep	otabil	ity, e	ffecti	iven	ess a	nd f	easil	oility	of d	litter	rent a	appro	oache	s																				
Start date 1 June 2019		_	1					- i										1																						
	Year				2019						2020								-		202										2022								1	
	Month	м	Α				Α					F	м	A	M J	JJ	Α	S	0	N D	J	F	M	Α	м	JJ	Α	S	0	N D	J	F	М	Α	м.	JJ	Α	S	0	
	Research prog	gramme	month	number	r 1	2	3	4 5	6	7	8	9	10	11 1	2 1	3 14	4 15	16	17	18 19	20	21	22	23	24 2	25 26	27	28	29	30 31	32	33	34	35	36 3	87 38	39	40	41	42
Preparation																																								
Staff recuitment and training																																							1	
Run in / ethics / contracts																																					_		_	_
WP 1: Acceptability of method	s of assessment																																						-	-
Site set up and training																																								
Recruit participants																																								
Data collection																_																								-
Transcription																_	_																							
Thematic analysis																_	_																				-			-
Writing paper for publication															_		_																							-
Dissemination												-			_	_				_					_															-
Dissemination											1											-																	-	-
WP 2: Identification of the best	t assessment too	ols and n	nethods	5																																				
Recruit mothers																																								
Data collection and data entry (12 weeks gestatio	on)																																						
Data collection and data entry (2	22 weeks gestatio	on)																																						
Data collection and data entry (31 weeks gestatio	on)																																						
Data collection and data entry (6 weeks postpartu	um)																																						
Diagnostic interviews																																								
Statistical analysis																																								
Writing paper for publication																																								
Dissemination																																								
Review point for progression t	o WP3																																							
					1 1																																			
WP3: Implementation case stu	dies															_	_				_																			-
Case study site selection and se								_	_			-			_		_																				_			-
Recruit healthcare professionals		missioner	n bne ar	ther sta	kehold	lore						-		_		_						-			_															-
Data collection pre-intervention						1013						-		_		_						-			_															-
Implementation package put int		0007100	us grou	1957								-		_		_						-			_															-
Data collection post intervention		iews / fo	cus aro	uns)					_							_	_	_			_						_										-			-
Framework analysis	(quantative interv		icus gio	up3)												_				_							-									_				-
Development guide to implement	tation							_	-							_				_							-									_				-
Development guide to implement	itation							_							_	_				_							-									_				-
Outputs, Dissemination and In	nlomentation														_	_				_					_		-									_				-
Create targeted guides to imple								_	-			-	_	_		-	-	-		-	-	-			_		-	-						-	_					-
Press releases, social media	memation															_						-					-		\vdash										da se	
																											_		\vdash											
Stakeholder events								_							_		_	-		_	-	-	-					-					\vdash			_	_			
Third sector organisations									_							_	_	_		_	_	_									_						_		- /	
Clinical networks and policy									_						_	_	_					-															_		-	
Professional organisations	_								_						_	_	_	-		_	-	-						-			-					_	_	-		
Management																						-					-													-
Programme management meeti	nas																																					_		1
Study Steering Committee meet																	-					-					1					1								1

Version 1.0 30 April 2019

page 31

REFERENCES

1. Bauer A, Parsonage M, Knapp M. The costs of perinatal mental health problems. London: Centre for Mental Health, 2014.

2. Dennis CL, Falah-Hassani K, Shiri R. Prevalence of antenatal and postnatal anxiety: systematic review and meta- analysis. The British journal of psychiatry: the journal of mental science. 2017 May;210(5):315-23.

3. World Health Organisation. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organisation, 2011.

4. Ding XX, Wu YL, Xu SJ, Zhu RP, Jia XM, Zhang SF, et al. Maternal anxiety during pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Journal of affective disorders. 2014 Apr;159:103-10.

5. Glover V. Maternal stress during pregnancy and infant and child outcomes. In: A W, editor. The Oxford Handbook of Perinatal Psychology. New York: Oxford University Press; 2016. p. 268-83.

6. Boots Family Trust Alliance. Perinatal mental health: experiences of women and health professionals. 2013.

7. Hill C. An evaluation of screening for postnatal depression against NSC criteria. London: NHS, 2010.

8. National Institute for Clinical Excellence. Antenatal and postnatal mental health: clinical management and service guidance (CG192). London: NICE, 2014.

9. Heron J, O'Connor TG, Evans J, Golding J, Glover V. The course of anxiety and depression through pregnancy and the postpartum in a community sample. Journal of affective disorders. 2004 May;80(1):65-73.

10. Orr ST, Reiter JP, Blazer DG, James SA. Maternal prenatal pregnancy-related anxiety and spontaneous preterm birth in Baltimore, Maryland. Psychosomatic medicine. 2007 Jul-Aug;69(6):566-70.

Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Lowe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Archives of internal medicine. 2006 May 22;166(10):1092-7.
 Whooley MA, Avins AL, Miranda J, Browner WS. Case-finding instruments for depression. Two questions are as good as many. Journal of general internal medicine. 1997 Jul;12(7):439-45.

13. Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN). Management of perinatal mood disorders. Edinburgh: SIGN, 2012.

14. National Institute of Health Research Health Services Delivery and Research Programme. Commissioning brief 17/105 Perinatal mental health services. London: NIHR, 2017.

15. NHS England Mental Health Taskforce. Five year forward view for mental health. London: NHS England, 2016. 16. Scottish Government. Mental health strategy: 2017-2027. Scotland: Scottish Government, 2017.

16. Scottish Government. Mental Health Strategy 2017-2027. (2017). Available at http://www.gov.scot/Publications/2017/03/1750?_ga=2.221445784.14733284 45.1511956956-261349305.1511261397.

17. Meades R, Ayers S. Anxiety measures validated in perinatal populations: a systematic review. Journal of affective disorders. 2011 Sep;133(1-2):1-15.

18. Alderdice F, Lynn F, Lobel M. A review and psychometric evaluation of pregnancyspecific stress measures. J Psychosom Obstet Gynaecol. 2012 Jun;33(2):62-77.

19. Bosanquet K, Bailey D, Gilbody S, Harden M, Manea L, Nutbrown S, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of the Whooley questions for the identification of depression: a diagnostic metaanalysis. BMJ open. 2015 Dec 9;5(12):e008913.

20. Alderdice F, Lynn F. Factor structure of the Prenatal Distress Questionnaire. Midwifery. 2011 Aug;27(4):553-9.

 Coates R, Ayers S, de Visser R. Factor structure of the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in a population-based sample. Psychological assessment. 2017 Aug;29(8):1016-27.
 Coates R, Ayers S, de Visser R. Evaluation of the CORE-10 to screen for psychological distress in pregnancy. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynaecology. submitted.
 Alderdice F, McNeill J, Gargan P, Perra O. Preliminary evaluation of the Well-being in Pregnancy (WiP) questionnaire. J Psychosom Obstet Gynaecol. 2017 Jun;38(2):133-42..
 Ford E, Lee S, Shakespeare J, Ayers S. Diagnosis and management of perinatal depression and anxiety in general practice: a meta-synthesis of qualitative studies. The British journal of general practice : the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners. 2017 Aug;67(661):e538-e46.

25. Ford E, Shakespeare J, Elias F, Ayers S. Recognition and management of perinatal depression and anxiety by general practitioners: a systematic review. Family practice. 2017 Feb;34(1):11-9.

26. Jomeen J, Glover V, Jones C. Assessing women's perinatal psychological health: Exploring the experience of health visitors. Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology. 2013;31(479-489).

27. Button S, Thornton A, Lee S, Shakespeare J, Ayers S. Seeking help for perinatal psychological distress: a meta- synthesis of women's experiences. The British journal of general practice : the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners. 2017 Oct;67(663):e692-e9.

28. Coates R, Ayers S, de Visser R. Women's experiences of postnatal distress: a qualitative study. BMC pregnancy and childbirth. 2014 Oct 14;14:359.

29. National Screening Commitee. The UK NSC Recommendation on Postnatal Depression Screening in Pregnancy. London, UK: National Screening Commitee, 2011.

30. Ayers S, Coates R, Matthey S. Identifying perinatal anxiety in women. In: J M, A G, editors. Identifying Perinatal Depression and Anxiety: Evidence-based practice in screening, psychosocial assessment and management. Sydney: John Wiley & Sons 2015.

31. Howard LM, Ryan EG, Trevillion K, Anderson F, Bick D, Bye A, et al. Accuracy of the Whooley questions and the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale in identifying depression and other mental disorders in early pregnancy. The British journal of psychiatry : the journal of mental science. 2018 Jan;212(1):50-6.

32. Barkham M, Bewick B, Mullin T. The CORE-10: A short measure of psychological distress for routine use in the psychological therapies. Counselling and Psychotherapy Research. 2013;13(1):3-13.

33. Blackmore ER, Gustafsson H, Gilchrist M, Wyman C, T GOC. Pregnancy-related anxiety: Evidence of distinct clinical significance from a prospective longitudinal study. Journal of affective disorders. 2016 Jun;197:251-8.

34. Sinesi A, Cheyne H, Maxwell M, O'Carroll R. Stirling Antenatal Anxiety Scale. 2019. PhD Thesis. University of Stirling.

35. Brealey SD, Sutherland GA, Wiebe JL, Brown SJ. Screening for postnatal depression–is it acceptable to women and healthcare professionals? A systematic review and meta-synthesis. Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology. 2010;28(4):328-44.

36. Webb R, Ayers S, Rosan C. A systematic review of measures of mental health and emotional wellbeing in parents of children aged 0-5. Journal of affective disorders. 2018 Jan 1;225:608-17.

37. Yelland JS, Sutherland GA, Wiebe JL, Brown SJ. A national approach to perinatal mental health in Australia: exercising caution in the roll-out of a public health initiative. The Medical journal of Australia. 2009 Sep 7;191(5):276-9.

MAP Study Protocol

38. Coates R, de Visser R, Ayers S. Not identifying with postnatal depression: a qualitative study of women's experiences of distress in the first postnatal year. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynaecology. 2015;36(3):114-21.

39. McCauley K, Elsom S, Muir-Cochrane E, Lyneham J. Midwives and assessment of perinatal mental health. Journal of psychiatric and mental health nursing. 2011 Nov;18(9):786-95.

40. Ross-Davie M, Elliott S, Sarkar A. A public health role in perinatal mental health: are midwives ready? British Journal of Midwifery. 2006;14(330-334).

41. Royal College of Psychiatrists. Routine Clinical Outcome Measurement in Perinatal Psychiatry. London: Royal College of Psychatrists, 2018.

42. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health. The Perinatal Mental Health Care Pathways. 2018.

43. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB, Monahan PO, Lowe B. Anxiety disorders in primary care: prevalence, impairment, comorbidity, and detection. Annals of internal medicine. 2007 Mar 6;146(5):317-25.

44. Mossman SA, Luft MJ, Schroeder HK, Varney ST, Fleck DE, Barzman DH, et al. The Generalized Anxiety Disorder 7-item scale in adolescents with generalized anxiety disorder: Signal detection and validation. Annals of clinical psychiatry: official journal of the American Academy of Clinical Psychiatrists. 2017 Nov;29(4):227-34A.

45. Wild B, Eckl A, Herzog W, Niehoff D, Lechner S, Maatouk I, et al. Assessing generalized anxiety disorder in elderly people using the GAD-7 and GAD-2 scales: results of a validation study. The American journal of geriatric psychiatry : official journal of the American Association for Geriatric Psychiatry. 2014 Oct;22(10):1029-38.

46. Zhong QY, Gelaye B, Zaslavsky AM, Fann JR, Rondon MB, Sanchez SE, et al. Diagnostic Validity of the Generalized Anxiety Disorder - 7 (GAD-7) among Pregnant Women. PloS one. 2015;10(4):e0125096.

47. Simpson W, Glazer M, Michalski N, Steiner M, Frey BN. Comparative efficacy of the generalized anxiety disorder 7-item scale and the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale as screening tools for generalized anxiety disorder in pregnancy and the postpartum period. Canadian journal of psychiatry Revue canadienne de psychiatrie. 2014 Aug;59(8):434-40. 48. Connell J, Barkham M. CORE-10 User Manual. Warwickshire, UK: CORE System Trust & CORE Informationa Management Systems Ltd., 2007.

49. Barkham M, Mellor-Clark J, Stiles WB. A CORE approach to progress monitoring and feedback: Enhancing evidence and improving practice. Psychotherapy (Chicago, III). 2015 Dec;52(4):402-11.

50. Owen M, Sellwood W, Kan S, Murray J, Sarsam M. Group CBT for psychosis: a longitudinal, controlled trial with inpatients. Behaviour research and therapy. 2015 Feb;65:76-85.

51. Peters E, Crombie T, Agbedjro D, Johns LC, Stahl D, Greenwood K, et al. The long-term effectiveness of cognitive behavior therapy for psychosis within a routine psychological therapies service. Frontiers in psychology. 2015;6:1658.

52. Schrank B, Riches S, Coggins T, Rashid T, Tylee A, Slade M. WELLFOCUS PPT - modified positive psychotherapy to improve well-being in psychosis: study protocol for a pilot randomised controlled trial. Trials. 2014 Jun 3;15:203.

53. Allan J, Barford H, Horwood F. ATIC: Developing a recovery-based art therapy practice. International Journal of Art Therapy. 2015;20:14-27.

54. Jolley S, Garety P, Peters E, Fornells-Ambrojo M, Onwumere J, Harris V, et al. Opportunities and challenges in Improving Access to Psychological Therapies for people with Severe Mental Illness (IAPT-SMI): evaluating the first operational year of the South London and Maudsley (SLaM) demonstration site for psychosis. Behaviour research and therapy. 2015 Jan;64:24-30. 55. Gjerdingen D, Crow S, McGovern P, Miner M, Center B. Postpartum depression screening at well-child visits: validity of a 2-question screen and the PHQ-9. Annals of family medicine. 2009 Jan-Feb;7(1):63-70.

56. Littlewood E, Ali S, Dyson L, Keding A, Ansell P, Bailey D, et al. Identifying perinatal depression with case- finding instruments: a mixed-methods study (BaBY PaNDA - Born and Bred in Yorkshire PeriNatal Depression Diagnostic Accuracy). Southampton UK2018 Feb. 57. Mann R, Adamson J, Gilbody SM. Diagnostic accuracy of case-finding questions to identify perinatal depression. CMAJ : Canadian Medical Association journal = journal de l'Association medicale canadienne. 2012 May 15;184(8):E424-30.

58. Gemmill AW, Leigh B, Ericksen J, Milgrom J. A survey of the clinical acceptability of screening for postnatal depression in depressed and non-depressed women. BMC public health. 2006 Aug 17;6:211.

59. Willis GB, Royston P, Bercini D. The use of verbal report methods in the development and testing of survey questionnaires. Applied Cognitive Psychology. 1991;5:251-67.
60. Willis GB. Cognitive interviewing: a tool for improving questionnaire design. London: Sage Publications; 2005.

61. Sekhon M, Cartwright M, Francis JJ. Acceptability of healthcare interventions: an overview of reviews and development of a theoretical framework. BMC health services research. 2017 Jan 26;17(1):88.

62. Scottish Government. Scotland's 2011 Census: Release 2A 2013 [14th May 2018]. Available from:

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/People/Equality/Equalities/DataGrid/Ethnicity/EthPopMig. 63. Association AP. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association; 2013.

64. Ware J, Jr., Kosinski M, Keller SD. A 12-Item Short-Form Health Survey: construction of scales and preliminary tests of reliability and validity. Medical care. 1996 Mar;34(3):220-33. 65. Laberge M, Fournier S, Freeston MH, Ladouceur R, Provencher MD. Structured and free-recall measures of worry themes: effect of order of presentation on worry report. Journal of anxiety disorders. 2000 Jul-Aug;14(4):429-36.

66. Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, Amorim P, Janavs J, Weiller E, et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. The Journal of clinical psychiatry. 1998;59 Suppl 20:22-33;quiz 4-57. 68. Leeflang MM, Deeks JJ, Takwoingi Y, Macaskill P. Cochrane diagnostic test accuracy reviews. Systematic reviews. 2013 Oct 7;2:82.

67. Centre for Reviews and Dissemination (CRD). Systematic Reviews: CRD's Guidance for Undertaking Reviews in Health Care. York: Centre for Dissemination and Reviews (CRD), 2009.

68. Buderer NM. Statistical methodology: I. Incorporating the prevalence of disease into the sample size calculation for sensitivity and specificity. Academic emergency medicine : official journal of the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine. 1996 Sep;3(9):895-900.

69. Malhotra RK, Indrayan A. A simple nomogram for sample size for estimating sensitivity and specificity of medical tests. Indian journal of ophthalmology. 2010 Nov-Dec;58(6):519-22.

70. Fischer JE, Bachmann LM, Jaeschke R. A readers' guide to the interpretation of diagnostic test properties: clinical example of sepsis. Intensive care medicine. 2003 Jul;29(7):1043-51.

71. Swets JA. Measuring the accuracy of diagnostic systems. Science (New York, NY). 1988 Jun 3;240(4857):1285-93.

72. Šimundić A-M. Measures of Diagnostic Accuracy: Basic Definitions. EJIFCC. 2009 01/20;19(4):203-11.

MAP Study Protocol

73. Kitson AL, Rycroft-Malone J, Harvey G, McCormack B, Seers K, Titchen A. Evaluating the successful implementation of evidence into practice using the PARiHS framework: theoretical and practical challenges. Implementation science : IS. 2008 Jan 7;3:1.

74. Stetler CB, Damschroder LJ, Helfrich CD, Hagedorn HJ. A Guide for applying a revised version of the PARIHS framework for implementation. Implementation science : IS. 2011 Aug 30;6:99.

75. Lau R, Stevenson F, Ong BN, Dziedzic K, Treweek S, Eldridge S, et al. Achieving change in primary care-- effectiveness of strategies for improving implementation of complex interventions: systematic review of reviews. BMJ open. 2015 Dec 23;5(12):e009993. 76. Ritchie J, Lewis J. Qualitative research practice: a guide for social science students and

researchers. London: Sage Publishers Limited; 2003.

77. Gale NK, Heath G, Cameron E, Rashid S, Redwood S. Using the framework method for the analysis of qualitative data in multi-disciplinary health research. BMC medical research methodology. 2013 Sep 18;13:117.

78. Public Health England. Evidence Review Criteria: National Screening Programmes. London: Public Health England, 2015.

79. Health Research Authority. UK Policy Framework for Health and Social Care Research. London: Health Research Authority, 2017.

APPENDIX 1. OVERVIEW OF THE RESEARCH PROGRAMME

	Appendix 1. Overview of the research programme												
WP	WORK PACKAGE 1 Acceptability of Assessment	WORK PACKAGE 2 Identification of Most Effective Assessment Tools	WORK PACKAGE 3 Implementation Case Studies										
AIMS	 Determine the acceptability of differ- ent methods of assessment to women and understand women's experiences of routine assessment of perinatal anxiety. 	 Determine which methods of assessment are most psychometrically robust. Determine the most accurate method of assessment to identify women in need of intervention. Determine the optimal timing of assessment to identify women in need of intervention. 	 [1] Determine the feasibility of implementing assessment in different healthcare services in Scotland and England. [2] Determine the acceptability of assessment to health professionals and services. 										
METHODS	 Cognitive interviews with postpar- tum women in England and Scotland to determine the acceptability and face validity of 4 different assessment meth- ods. In-depth qualitative interviews with women to explore their experiences and views on assessment of perinatal anxi- ety. 	Prospective longitudinal cohort study of 1,915 women from NHS sites in England and Scot- land. Four measures of per inatal anxiety assessment and outcome measures will be completed 3 times in pregnancy (12 weeks baseline assessment, 22 weeks and 31 weeks) and 6 weeks postpartum.	Case studies of implementing the recom- mended method of assessing perinatal anxiety in 2 NHS services in England and Scotland. A theoretically informed approach will be used to guide implementation and evalua- tion using Participatory Action Research.										
OUTPUTS	 Recommendations about methods of assessment that are most acceptable to women. Information on acceptable processes of assessment (eg. timing, delivery, context) for perinatal mental health problems. Information on barriers to disclosure of perinatal anxiety. 	 Recommendations for the most robust and accurate method of assessing perinatal anxiety. Information on the disease burden (i.e. prevalence, comorbidity) and course of perinatal anxiety. Recommendations for the optimal time of assessment to reduce long-term disease burden. Information on the differential impact of diagnostic disorders and sub-threshold symptoms on women quality of life and need for treatment. 	 Implementation pathway for perinatal anxiety assessment. Theoretically informed guide to imple- menting assessment for perinatal anxiety in health services. Engagement and facilitation activities to encourage uptake and implementation of perinatal anxiety assessment by health services across the UK. 										
TIME	0 to 9 months	27 to 36 months											

Version 1.0 30 April 2019

page 37